	MINUTES OF A MEETING OF

CHADDESLEY CORBETT PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Monday 1 June 2009
at Chaddesley Corbett Village Hall

at 7.35 p.m.
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Present: Chairman, Cllr J Swift, Cllrs  S Williams, M Bird, Mrs J Fox,  G Vernon, Mrs P Pardoe, 
M Walford, R Pugh, K Bartlett, Clerk Mrs Y Scriven.     Members of the public also attended. 
1.
 APOLOGIES:    Cllrs L Stockford, D Thomas.
2.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST: Cllr S Williams – Personal Interest in respect of Items 14 (Allotments), Item 11 (Fold Lane) and all matters relating to Planning (Appointed Chairman Wyre Forest District Council Planning and Development Control Committee), Item 13.1 (Charity Trusts); Cllrs M Walford and Ken Bartlett Item 14 (Allotments).
The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time but no matters were raised.

3
MINUTES OF A MEETING held on 11 May 2009, and Minutes of the Annual Parish Council Meeting also held on 11 May 2009,  were approved and signed by the Chairman.   The Minutes of the Planning Meeting held on 11 May 2009 were formally accepted.
4.
PROGRESS REPORTS

4.1
CPRE Meeting held on 11 May 2009 was attended by Cllr J Swift who reported that because of lack of support in Wyre Forest, the Branch had formally been amalgamated with Bromsgrove Branch of CPRE, and Dr Peter King was re-elected as Chairman.  Margaret Anderson and Frank Hill for the CPRE gave interesting talks about the Woodland Trust.  The group is very active with District Councils' Planning Offices and other bodies,  e.g.GOWM, Advantage West Midlands and we should keep them informed of anything we oppose or of rural / planning concern.   Cllr Swift believes there is not much point in being a member of this organisation if we are not going to attend or take an interest in the work,  unless we just want to subscribe.  The Chairman said the rural parishes in Wyre Forest are under threat from the Regional Spatial Strategic Plan. 70% of new housing will be in rural areas even though all the required development in our area can be accommodated in Kidderminster and Bromsgrove. 

 


Future Meetings:  14 July, 15 Sept, 17 Nov, 19 Jan,(all 3rd Tuesday 7.30pm at Bromsgrove Council offices.)  AGM 15 May Saturday, possibly at CC.
4.2
Conservation Area Sign – Harvington – The Conservation Officer of Wyre Forest District Council would not support signs in this area, but the Manager of Harvington Hall still thought it might help to reduce traffic speed.   The Parish Council agreed that despite this,  a suitable site for a sign should be found and permission from the landowner sought.  The Clerk should liaise with the Manager of Harvington Hall and report back to a future Parish Council meeting with recommendations.
4.3
Equality and Human Rights – Wyre Forest District Council had been approached for guidance on this, but no response had yet been received.
4.4
Parish Footpaths – Funding from Worcestershire County Council of £605.00 plus furniture had been approved for this financial year.
4.5
Parish Council Annual Insurance Renewal:  Allianz Cornhill had quoted £807, against a quote of £495 with Zurich.   An independent assessment of the two quotations was made by David Hislop on behalf of the Parish Council, and the Zurich quotation had excluded Personal Accident cover, and there were several differences in Excess payments.   Allianz were asked to requite and they reduced their premium to £607.   The difference of £53 was not considered enough to change insurers and Allianz Cornhill had been reappointed.   The Chairman thanked David Hislop for the considerable time he had spent on this exercise and for his independent assessment.
4.6
The Green, off Briar Hill – A letter of complaint about the standard of grass cutting on the Green had been received from a resident, with a request that the area should be used and laid out for children’s sporting activities such as 5-a-side footbath, rounders, running track etc.    The clerk had contacted Wyre Forest Community Housing, who own this land, and improvements had been made in the grass cutting.   This land is not part of the Parish Council urban grass cutting contract, nor were they able to comment on its use as a sports field.   The suggestion had been passed to the Housing Association.
4.7
Training in the Power of Well Being:   6 Cllrs had attended the training session and Cllr M Bird had attended a subsequent event.   Two more qualified Cllrs were required before an application to adopt this Power could be made.

4.8
Bromsgrove District Council, Longbridge:  Confirmation received that the Area Action Plan had been adopted.

5.
CONSULTATION DOCUMENTS/MEETINGS
5.1
West Midlands Regional Business Crime Action Plan -  A paper had been circulated which made suggestions for preventing petty crime.  It was agreed that this should be passed to the Police for comment.
5.2
Consultation on Possible Changes to the Administration of Concessionary Travel – The consultation paper was passed to Cllr D Thomas for action.
all Monday 18 May 2009 at 7.00p.
6.
ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL ACCOUNTS

The books had been audited by the Internal Auditor and all appropriate tests undertaken found good internal controls and records well kept.  An annual budget was presented, discussed and approved by the Parish Council and the budget was monitored quarterly.   
 Following this report, the Parish Council formally approved the accounts for the year ended March 2009 and signed the Declarations.   A review of the Risk Assessment was made and the Clerk was asked to ensure that the annual survey of the burial ground and the war memorial was carried out and a full report issued.   The Annual Return would now be submitted to the External Auditor, Clement Keys, for approval.
7.
APPOINTMENT OF TRUSTEES – EDUCATION FOUNDATION TRUST

With six nominations for three places,  a written ballot was taken and the following were elected as Parish Council nominees for the next four years:



Cllr Ken Bartlett



Cllr Mrs P Pardoe



Mr Hugh Richards

The Clerk was asked to write to Mr C Rowberry and Mr D Spencer thanking them for their work on the Trust over the last 4 years.
8.
VILLAGE HALL – VILLAGE HALL –  At the recent Annual Parish Meeting where criticism was made about the lack of a speaker and microphone, the Council discussed a number of suggestions including a projector or a speaker system, which would  be purchased and fitted in the main hall. Other suggestions would also be considered at the next meeting.
9.
NEW PARISH COUNCIL WEB-SITE

A new web-site was being developed by Cllr L Stockford, which when commissioned would be updated by the Clerk.   Thanks were expressed to Harry Grove who had developed and maintained the website for the Parish Council since its introduction.
10.
ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

Notes of the meeting were circulated for information.  It was agreed that these notes would form the basis of the Annual Report to be issued in July to all residents.   Attendance was down on the previous year and ways of improving on this next year would be considered.
11.
FOLD LANE - A request from the Residents Association had been received for a contribution towards the cost of resurfacing parts of Fold Lane.   The Clerk had studied legal documents and it was apparent that no-one owned the Lane and no rights of way were in existence.   The Clerk was asked to seek advice from Worcs CALC and Highways and report to the next meeting.   
12.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
12.1
Overgrown hedges – The clerk should be notified and a letter sent to the residents.
12.2
Proposed New School – A copy of a letter from Worcestershire County Council had been forwarded from the Trustees which indicates that the existing school site should be extended, with Compulsory Purchase of adjacent farmland.   This is likely to include the land currently being considered for a village car park.   It is understood that the Trustees will continue to resist this proposal.    The Parish Council expressed its frustration with the authorities and offered its support to the Trust.   
12.3
It was agreed that a Honorarium should again be awarded to the Parish Footpaths Warden, with a 2.5% increase over last year.   In future this will be considered as part of the Staffing Committee’s review of salaries and contractor’s rates.
13.
REPORTS FROM COUNCILLORS REPRESENTING OUTSIDE BODIES
13.1
Charity Trusts – Cllr S Williams had received notification from the Charities Board that he should declare an interest at Parish Council meetings and not make a report.
13.2
Village Fete – Meeting on 20 July – Clerk to attend.
14.
ALLOTMENTS
14.1
The Tenants Association had request permission for rabbits to be shot.   This was refused.
14.2
Some tenants were parking vehicles on allotment plots.   This was considered inappropriate use of the land and should cease immediately.
15.
BURIAL GROUND
15.1
A notice would be placed stating that rubbish must be placed in the waste container provided.

15.2
More than 40 plots are in breach of regulations which states that plots must be kept flat and grassed over for easy maintenance.   Owners will be encouraged to remove plants and bushes etc, and  plots which are no longer tended will be levelled by the Parish Council and the costs recovered from the owners.
16.
LENGTHSMAN SCHEME AND HIGHWAYS

Cllr G Vernon reported that maintenance work had been carried out at Bluntington crossroads, Tandy’s Lane, Briar Hill, A450 at Harvington, A448 at Fox Lane and Hillpool.  No firm commitment had been obtained about work to clear 7 drains in the Parish and it was agreed that a letter should be sent to Stephen Clee asking for his urgent intervention.
17.
FINANCIAL REPORT

A schedule of payments and receipts had been circulated and was approved.  


Payments 
	
	
	Amount
	VAT
	Total

	W Waldron
	Lengthsman Scheme 
	308.00
	
	308.00

	CC Village Hall
	Room Hire
	129.00
	
	129.00

	Diane Malley
	Internal Auditor
	100.00
	
	100.00

	Winterfold Holdings
	Parish Footpath Maintenance
	260.00
	
	260.00

	Expenses
	Annual Parish Meeting
	64.77
	
	64.77

	Worcestershire CALC
	Clerk’s Gathering
	7.50
	
	7.50

	Worcestershire CALC
	Power of Well Being Training
	100.00
	15.00
	115.00

	Wyre Forest District Council
	Parish Games
	45.00
	6.75
	51.75

	Allianz Insurance
	Insurance Renewal
	607.22
	
	607.22

	Jonathan Swift
	Travel expenses to Birmingham
	10.33
	
	10.33

	YES Computers
	Domain Name
	60.00
	9.00
	69.00

	
	
	1,691.82
	69.75
	1,761.57

	Receipts
	
	
	
	

	Wyre Forest District Council
	Community Emergency Plan
	600.00
	
	600.00

	Worcestershire County Council
	Extra payment for Lengthsman Scheme
	154.00
	
	154.00

	Allotment Rents
	April-May 2009
	570.00
	
	570.00

	
	
	1,324.00
	
	1,324.00


18.
ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING: Next meeting Monday 6 July 2009   
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